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Purpose
The purpose of this Statement is to demonstrate how Newman University meets the expectation that “The value of qualifications awarded to students at the point of qualification and over time is in line with sector-recognised standards”, (that the degree awarded keeps its value over timeand is recognised nationally).
Authority
The highest and main authority in the University rests with the University Council with a number of responsibilities delegated to Senate, with operational implementation overseen by the Learning, Teaching and Academic Quality Committee, mainly through its oversight and management of the programme approval and annual monitoring procedures, and through oversight and monitoring of external examiners’ reports. Senate receives reports from the Learning, Teaching and Academic Quality Committee as well as minutes from the Learning Teaching and Academic Quality Committee and other committees, including the Student Experience Committee, and monitors progression and outcomes for all students.
The University has a dedicated Teaching and Learning Directorate and supports the development of fellows of the Higher Education Academy (now called Advance HE), within the institution as a way of enhancing teaching and learning.  Over 90% of academic staff hold an HEA fellowship (in comparison with the sector as a whole (47%)).
The University continues to seek further improvements and the development of enhanced learning and teaching methods, curriculum developments and greater support for students has produced innovative and high-achieving graduates. The University also intends to build on its TEF Silver rating and increase attainments within the National Student Survey.  The University sees student experience, support and satisfaction, and putting students first is at the heart of everything the University does.
Widening Participation
Newman University is proud of its successes in providing university education to students from a diverse range of backgrounds.  It consistently exceeds sector averages and benchmarks for recruiting students from under-represented groups including mature students, disabled students, students from low participation areas and students from families with no previous HE experience.  It is a fundamental part of Newman’s Catholic mission and ethos to offer a high quality, supportive yet challenging formative education to all sections of society and Newman is committed to fostering a diverse and inclusive community.  
Detailed consideration is given to the protected characteristics at all stages from pre-application to progression, including completion and achievement.   In particular, between 2015-16 and 2018-19 the attainment gap between non-disabled and disabled students fell by 9%. During this period the attainment of non-disabled students increased by 5% and that of disabled students by 16%.
We attract students with a wide range of entry qualifications, and have a very effective widening participation remit with at least 98.8% of entrants to Newman University from state schools or colleges.  Our own data shows that 91% of our students are ‘commuter students’ (Newman’s definition of a ‘commuter student’ is someone who has the same term-time address as their permanent address), and who have different support needs from those students living on campus.

The University consistently outperforms its benchmark for widening participation. In particular, the University has large numbers of students who are first generation in HE and significant numbers from the two lowest local participation areas.  
As well as specialist support staff, all students have both a personal tutor and access to the Academic Support Advisors.  The University also offers specialist mentors in a range of areas to provide further support, including peer mentors within individual subject areas.
University Processes
All programme validation (approval) and revalidations (reviews) are required to include a statement relating to their degree outcomes and to provide relevant data as well as reflecting on the learning outcomes statements for their programmes. All validation and revalidation panels include a critical friend/external examiner at the first (faculty) stage and have at least one academic panel member who is external to the University with appropriate subject expertise for the final stage as well as using colleagues from Professional, Statutory and Regulatory Bodies and/or industry where required.
The University employs a system of moderation (where another academic reviews how the work submitted has been marked), and the work is then subject to external examining, (an academic in the same field at another university) before grades are confirmed by the Programme Assessment Boards.  As part of further development for the University, named colleagues have taken the new Advance HE course for external examiners and are undertaking the further course (Developing the Developer) to enable them to provide this training to all academic colleagues within the University as well as to the University appointed external examiners.
All external examiner reports are reviewed by the Learning, Teaching and Academic Quality Committee and any items for consideration as well as good and innovative practice are highlighted.    The External examiner reports confirm the appropriateness of our approach with the external examiners confirming that sector-recognised standards are met, that standards set for awards are appropriate, and that standards of student achievement are comparable with those elsewhere. The Learning, Teaching and Academic Quality Committee, chaired by the Deputy Vice Chancellor is also responsible for approving the appointment of all external examiners including those of collaborative partners.
In relation to the University’s collaborative partners,  extensive investigation (due diligence) is undertaken before partners are approved and for all partners, annual requiremements of continued approval as partners include formal receipt of their results by a University Programme Assessment Board  and regular partnership meetings with individual collaborative partners.  All external examiner reports for collaborative partners, together with minutes of their assessment boards are also provided to the University, as well as all documentation and annual enhancement reports (annual monitoring).
University Regulations on how classifications are calculated
In order for a student to be considered for a degree classification, they have to have successfully passed 360 credits of modules, with 120 credits at each of levels 4, 5 and 6 of their programme.  For the four year BA Primary programme with recommendation for QTS, 480 credits are required with at least 180 credits at level 6 and up to 60 credits at level 7.
The classification for all undergraduate programmes is a 40/60 weighting (the second year/Level 5 provides 40% of the outcome, and the third year/Level 6, 60% of the outcome). The higher weighting we give to the final year of study reflects ‘exit velocity’ and also reflects that as students progress through their programme of study it becomes more challenging. The lowest single pass mark (for a 20 credit module at either level 5 or 6 is discounted but all other marks are included in the calculation.  We do not include the marks from the first year (level 4) of study; as a University with a commitment to widening participation, we focus on the transition to higher education during this first year. 
Changes made to the calculation of degree classifications
The University has, for a number of years, operated a consideration band whereby students with an overall mark (taking the weighted level 5 and 6 marks together) within 5% of the next classification band would be considered for the classification band above if at least half of all their marks at levels 5 and 6 were in the higher classification band.  This consideration band annually provided uplift for a very small number of students.  During the 2018/19 academic year, this consideration band was reviewed and modelling of different bands undertaken.  Whilst there was minimal change to the number of students who would benefit from the old consideration rule, it was felt that this was now outside the usual bands used within the sector.  The result was that for all students who commenced their studies in October 2019, the University has reduced the consideration band to 2% and further review of the academic regulations and in particular the degree rubrics will continue on an annual basis.
The Academic Regulations are available to all students on the University website, and intranet and are linked to every Moodle module page.
(https://www.newman.ac.uk/knowledge-base/general-academic-regulations/)
Review and development of the Degree Outcomes Statement
The University, as part of its work on the production of the Degree Outcomes Statement has reviewed the learning outcomes for all its programmes and there is now an annual review of all programme learning outcomes to continue to ensure they are in in line with expectations set out in QAA’s “Outcome classification descriptions” (2019).  The University, whilst annually reviewing its General Academic Regulations (hyperlink above), also took this opportunity for further scrutiny in line with the initial work undertaken by UUK and GuildHE on Understanding degree algorithms and the consultation: Degree classification – transparent, consistent and fair academic standards (Bachan, 2018) and a Technical report: The drivers of degree classifications (Bachan, 2018).
The University established a working group to consider and develop the Degree Outcomes Statement for the University including the Teaching and Learning Directorate members, Associate Deans, the Director of Academic Quality, Collaborative partners and student representation, together with the outgoing Chief External Examiners representing each of the University ‘s subject areas.  As well as considering all learning outcome statements from all programmes, the Group also considered the degree outcomes for the University over the past five years and discussed the reasons for the classifications reflected in the different years.
This Degree Outcomes Statement has been reviewed by the Learning, Teaching and Academic Quality Committee, the University Senior Leadership team, Senate and the University Council.
Degree Outcomes Data since 2014-15
This section presents an analysis of the data on degree outcomes at the level of the University, the two faculties and their constituent departments. It is based on data provided to the Degree Outcomes Group that breaks down results at course level. 
For each unit (University, faculty and department). Two levels of analysis are presented. One shows the percentage of each class of degree awarded, with the exception that third class and pass remain combined as they were in the original data. The second analysis groups the classes into good degrees (firsts and upper seconds) and other degrees.
Faculty of Arts, Society and Professional Studies
The percentages of degrees awarded in FASPS are as follows:
	
	First
	Upper Second
	Lower Second
	Third/Pass

	2014-2015
	13.85
	46.18
	32.33
	7.64

	2015-2016
	12.38
	52.79
	24.90
	9.93

	2016-2017
	15.37
	46.28
	31.07
	7.27

	2017-2018
	14.00
	44.65
	31.30
	10.05

	2018-2019
	17.68
	47.14
	25.25
	9.93



	
	I/Iii
	Other
	Difference

	2014-2015
	59.68
	39.97
	19.17

	2015-2016
	65.17
	34.83
	30.34

	2016-2017
	61.65
	38.34
	23.31

	2017-2018
	68.65
	41.35
	27.30

	2018-2019
	64.82
	35.18
	29.64



There has been a steady but modest (8.5%) increase in the number of firsts awarded over this time period. The number of upper seconds peaked in 2015-16 and has shown a small increase (2.5%) in the last year. The number of lower seconds has generally fallen while that of thirds and pass degrees has remained fairly constant.
Faculty of Education
Results are shown in the table below:
	
	First
	Upper S
	Lower S
	Third/Pass

	2014-2015
	9.32
	45.22
	34.73
	10.72

	2015-2016
	12.75
	46.53
	33.78
	6.94

	2016-2017
	21.46
	47.95
	27.24
	3.36

	2017-2018
	25.06
	37.71
	28.95
	8.27

	2018-2019
	13.91
	54.86
	26.51
	4.72



	
	I/Iii
	Other
	Difference

	2014-2015
	54.54
	45.45
	9.09

	2015-2016
	59.28
	40.72
	18.56

	2016-2017
	69.41
	30.60
	38.81

	2017-2018
	62.77
	37.22
	25.55

	2018-2019
	68.77
	31.23
	37.54



The percentage of firsts awarded climbed to a peak in 2017-18 but then fell by 11% in the following year. There was a dip in the percentage of upper seconds awarded in 2017-18 but this then increased by 17% in the following year. The number of lower seconds has shown a steady decline while the trend for thirds and passes has also been slightly downwards.  
There is a notable decrease in the number of first class honours awarded in 2018/19 and the changes in the requirements from the Department for Education have been cited in relation to the differences between the previous two years and 2018/19.  However, overall in terms of good degrees, (second table above), these continue to be positive, with a growing gap between lower second and third class honours and the firsts and upper seconds.
The Faculty of Education are keeping the attainment figures under close scrutiny and believe that the external requirements, together with the particular character of the cohort concerned provide the reasons for the decreases noted.
University
The data broken down by each class of degree in percentages is given in the table below:
	
	First
	Upper Second
	Lower Second
	Third/Pass

	2014-2015
	11.90
	45.77
	33.37
	8.97

	2015-2016
	12.52
	50.42
	28.26
	8.80

	2016-2017
	18.23
	47.06
	29.27
	5.43

	2017-2018
	18.47
	41.85
	30.35
	9.33

	2018-2019
	16.21
	50.15
	25.74
	7.90



The figures for the University as a whole show that there have been a number of differences in terms of both increases and decreases over the years shown, it also shows that there has been no systematic trend in the award of any class of degree over the time period considered. While there was a sharp increase in the number of upper second class degrees awarded in 2018-19 this followed decreases in the previous two years. The number of first class degrees awarded has shown no increase over the last three years.
The data has been grouped according to good degrees (firsts and upper seconds) and other classes in the table below:
	
	I/Iii
	Other
	Difference

	2014-2015
	57.66
	42.34
	15.32

	2015-2016
	62.94
	37.06
	25.89

	2016-2017
	65.29
	34.71
	30.59

	2017-2018
	60.31
	39.69
	20.63

	2018-2019
	66.36
	33.64
	32.72



When grouped in this way there is a sharp divergence between the number of good degrees and others in 2018-19. While this does follow a closing of the gap in the previous year the overall trend is for the gap to increase. The difference has increased by 20% between 2013-14 and 2018-19.  It is interesting to note that the University has not changed how it works out the algorithm for degree classification nor the requiremements for all modules to be passed and offers no condoned fails.
However, the differences do demonstrate the continued growth in support for students, enabling students to develop and better demonstrate their skills and abilities.  The support mechanisms available to students includie not only specialist support but access in the most recent years to both subject based and other specialist mentors, together with services of Student Support and the introduction across the University of Personal Academic Tutors.  Students also have access to Academic Support Advisors and the Newman Students’ Union Advice clinic.  All programmes have been increasing their consideration and work on supporting students to help them reach their potential and with the development over the last three years of a foundation year for a number of degree programmes, (for students without the necessary entry requirements to join the three year version of programmes), the increased support is expected to show a further increase in the good degree outcomes for students.
There has been considerable investment in Learning and Teaching and in support for students over the past five years, including a substantial increase in the services and sup available to students, and greater investment in the Newman Students’ Union to provide additional support to students as well as further investment in facilities and resources.  Enhancements to learning and teaching and the establishment of a Directorate of Learning and Teaching and the increase in fellowship in the membership of Advance HE and the number of staff with higher degrees have also contributed to the increased attainment.
The University has also made and continues to make good use of the advice and guidance provided by its external examiners and in particular in relation to national benchmarks.
The support for students and the ongoing development of the University’s programmes has been underlined as the reason for the improvement in the outcomes for students by a number of external examiners and was also the view of the Chief External Examiners involved in the development of the degree outcomes statement.  
The results for students are also highly valued by employers as is demonstrated by the high rates of employment from the DLHE surveys.
The University will continue to monitor outcomes annually to ensure the continuing quality of degree outcomes over time.
Faculty of Arts, Society and Professional Studies
The percentages of degrees awarded in FASPS are as follows:
	
	First
	Upper Second
	Lower Second
	Third/Pass

	2014-2015
	13.85
	46.18
	32.33
	7.64

	2015-2016
	12.38
	52.79
	24.90
	9.93

	2016-2017
	15.37
	46.28
	31.07
	7.27

	2017-2018
	14.00
	44.65
	31.30
	10.05

	2018-2019
	17.68
	47.14
	25.25
	9.93



There has been a steady but modest (8.5%) increase in the number of firsts awarded over this time period. The number of upper seconds peaked in 2015-16 and has shown a small increase (2.5%) in the last year. The number of lower seconds has generally fallen while that of thirds and pass degrees has remained fairly constant.
Faculty of Education
Results are shown in the table below:
	
	First
	Upper S
	Lower S
	Third/Pass

	2014-2015
	9.32
	45.22
	34.73
	10.72

	2015-2016
	12.75
	46.53
	33.78
	6.94

	2016-2017
	21.46
	47.95
	27.24
	3.36

	2017-2018
	25.06
	37.71
	28.95
	8.27

	2018-2019
	13.91
	54.86
	26.51
	4.72



The percentage of firsts awarded climbed to a peak in 2017-18 but then fell by 11% in the following year. There was a dip in the percentage of upper seconds awarded in 2017-18 but this then increased by 17% in the following year. The number of lower seconds has shown a steady decline while the trend for thirds and passes has also been slightly downwards.  There is a notable decrease in the number of first class honours awarded in 2018/19 and the changes in the requirements from the Department for Education have been cited in relation to the differences between the previous two years and 2018/19.  The Faculty of Education are keeping the attainment figures under close scrutiny and believe that the external requirements, together with the particular character of the cohort concerned provide the reasons for the differences noted.
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